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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
 

The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Special Session for the 
FY25 Recommended Budget Overview in Conference Room at Valerie C. Woodard Conference 
Center, 3205 Freedom Drive, Charlotte, North Carolina, 28208 at 2:30 p.m. on Wednesday, May 
21, 2025. 

 
 

ATTENDANCE 
 
Present:  Chair Mark Jerrell and Commissioners Arthur Griffin, 

Vilma D. Leake, Laura J. Meier, Elaine Powell,  
Susan Rodriguez-McDowell, and Yvette Townsend-Ingram 
County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  Commissioners George Dunlap and Leigh Altman 
 
 ____________________ 
 
     -INFORMAL SESSION- 
 
CALL TO ORDER  

 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Mark Jerrell, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag.   
 
 
25-0331 FY2025 THIRD QUARTER (Q3) BOARD BUDGET PRIORITIES UPDATE 
 
The Board received as information a status update on the Board’s FY2025 Budget Priorities. 
 
Background:   Staff will provide the Board with the third quarter update on the status of the 
approved FY2025 budget items associated with each of the Board's FY2025 Budget Priorities.  
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25-0328 BUDGET OVERVIEW: COUNTY MANAGER’S RECOMMENDED BUDGET FY 2025- 

2026 
 
The Board received a detailed overview of the County Manager’s Recommended Budget for 
FY2025- 2026. 
 
Background:  The Board will receive a detailed overview of the County Manager's 
Recommended FY2025- 2026 Budget in preparation for the straw voting session scheduled for 
May 29, 2025. 
 
Adrian Cox, Budget Director, gave the presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Meier said she understood Meck Pre-K was universal and asked if they had 
explored people paying if they were able to. County Manager Diorio said the centers didn’t have 
the bandwidth to collect the fees, and they don’t charge for school. 
 
Commissioner Meier asked why the criminal justice service positions were cut.  Mr. Cox said the 
only cut they made to CJS was fine collections. County Manager Diorio said those positions were 
reclassified, and that was not what the County was paying for. Sonya Harper, Director of 
Criminal Justice Services,  said the two positions originated in CJS, and in FY17, the County had 
no interest in those positions, but the courts wanted them.  
 
Commissioner Meier said she did not believe it was the proper time to be spending money on a 
parade or the revolutionary exhibit.  
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Commissioner Meier asked if the library requested the 15 positions. County Manager Diorio 
said they asked for 35-40.  
 
Commissioner Powell asked for more information regarding library collections funding and said 
she thought they did not charge. Mr. Cox said it was for the replacement of books and digital 
resources available online. He said they had used the fund balance for one-time collections 
several times for many years. He said $750,000 was ongoing, and $250,000 was one-time.  
 
Commissioner Powell asked for an explanation regarding the infant mental health program. 
County Manager Diorio said they provided behavioral health services to very young children, 
and they had a waiting list. Dr. Raynard Washington, Health Director,  said they were under the 
age of three and were children referred to the children’s developmental services agency, but did 
not meet the threshold to qualify for early intervention services because they did not have 
developmental delays, but were exposed to some sort of trauma. He said there was no other 
place to refer them to, so they started the program with ARPA funds.  
 
Commissioner Powell said that on the current budget, they were replacing 12 ambulances, but 
on the new budget, they reduced it to ten. Mr. Cox said it was 10 new ambulances and nine 
remounts.  
 
Commissioner Powell asked if those ambulances made them whole. John Peterson, Executive 
Director of Medic, said they were whole for the time being, but they would be looking at what 
was needed to grow. 
 
Commissioner Powell requested a breakdown of what the $355,000 commitment to the 
veterans' needs assessment included.  Mr. Cox said $300,000 was for the needs assessment, 
and they were partnering with Huntersville, so it included partial-year funding for a position to 
help support it. County Manager Diorio said they had a meeting with representatives from the 
Towns to understand what the needs were. She said the County and Towns agreed to share the 
cost of a veteran’s affairs officer. She said it would start in January. Stacy Lowry, Director of 
Community Support Services,  said the agreement was to have six months of funding for the 
officer, and they would kick off the needs assessment in July, with its completion in 9-10 months.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked if the vans they were purchasing were being purchased from within 
or outside the County. County Manager Diorio said they usually did a low-bid contract. Mark 
Hahn, Director of Asset and Facility Management, said some of the contracts were with 
neighboring cities. Commissioner Leake said she was concerned about the tax rate if they were 
going somewhere else.  
 
Commissioner Leake requested a detailed breakdown of salaries and supplements for CMS 
administration staff and teachers, depending on the supplement provided by the County and 
the State. Mr. Cox said the supplement would vary based on the teacher's tenure.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked if the supplement would increase teacher salaries and by how 
much. Mr. Cox said it was an average of a 5% supplement from the County.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked what the State was providing. Mr. Cox said they provided an 
average of 3%. County Manager Diorio said the State was not providing a supplement, only 
salary increases. She said Mecklenburg was one of the few counties that did not get the State 
supplement. Commissioner Leake said she would like to be informed once they looked at the 
administration team's salary versus the teachers' salary. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked if veterans were receiving government support. Ms. Lowry said it 
depended on their years of service and was connected to disability. She said veterans would be 
provided benefits from the federal government, and County staff helped them access that.  
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Commissioner Leake asked how many families they had who were recipients of funds through 
the school system and welfare. County Manager Diorio said they would have to follow up with 
CMS to get that for her. 
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked, regarding the elimination of the CFAAS contract with 
CMS for CMS mental health supervisors and education liaisons through the CFAAS budget, if 
CMS was fully funded and anticipated the money was there, but they then had to use it for 
something else, was the County really fully funding them. Mr. Cox said it was a legacy 
agreement where, in addition to providing those funds, there was funding being provided 
through child, family, and adult services. He said they believed there was an opportunity for it to 
be funded if it was a priority.  County Manager Diorio said they were for supervisors only, not for 
those providing the services, and CMS had vacancies they could use to put people in those 
positions. 
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said the reductions to foster care support programs were 
$350,000, and she would like to know why they were not spent or if there was underutilization. 
She said it did not seem like anything that involved foster care, children, education, or food 
should ever be cut, and they should be looking at why there was an overage. Kim Henderson, 
Director of Child, Family, and Adult Services (CFAS), said they studied how they were spending 
their dollars and focused on evaluating their slate of contracts. She said they utilized a very 
objective set of scoring rubrics and mechanisms to understand how the funds were being spent. 
She said they did not cut the costs on any of the children getting served. She said regarding the 
foster care support programs, there were other funding streams that could provide that level of 
support.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if the total fund balance remaining was essentially 
the same amount historically after they spent out of it. County Manager Diorio said it remained 
around the 32% year after year.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if part of the reason the fund balance was so much 
lower was that they were getting better at forecasting and budgeting their actual expenses 
instead of letting them accumulate in the fund balance. County Manager Diorio agreed.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said in the budget, security and weapons screening 
equated to $3.5 million, and requested an explanation. Mr. Hahn said the $3.5 million broke 
down into several figures. He said they had not had a rebid on the guard contracts for roughly 
five years, and it increased significantly, which equated to about $2.5 million. He said there was 
a little over a million for guards to be placed in new locations for weapons screening, and the 
remaining $156,000 was for equipment.   
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if the increase was due to an increase in threat level. 
Mr. Hahn said it was part of a plan approved back in 2020 when they looked at increased threat 
levels across the board. He said the active shooter was the impetus of it. County Manager Diorio 
said that during the employee climate survey, they frequently heard that their employees did 
not feel safe at their facilities.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she believed in investing in Meck Pre-K, and it was a 
long-term payoff. She said it was about investing in children, but when they looked at in-home 
aid and the new investments, she wondered if it was the right time for those new investments. 
County Manager Diorio said they had not expanded Pre-K in a number of years, and they had 
been flat in terms of the number of classrooms, and going into the next fiscal year they were 
finally seeing childcare centers in their big gap areas come forward and want to participate, so 
it was an opportunity to expand access in new areas. She said the cost to provide the service 
was also increasing, which included the rising costs in wrap care.  



Meeting Minutes 
May 21, 2025 

23 
 

 
Commissioner Griffin said he did not support the tax increase, so he was looking to find the $29 
million. He asked if, regarding the federal revenues, the federal funding reimbursement, 
primarily for health and human services, was by contract, entitlement, or grants. Mr. Cox said 
the majority was reimbursement for administering the programs. Deputy County Manager 
Anthony Trotman said most of the funds were administrative reimbursement to administer 
some of the federal programs.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if the $1 million was all or partially exposed and requested a 
spreadsheet of the breakdown. 
 
Commissioner Griffin said the $66 million fund balance would get them at 32% and asked if it 
was strictly a safety net for the County. He asked what would be put at risk if there was no tax 
increase. County Manager Diorio said there would be another structural deficit, and they would 
have a $29 million budget gap.   
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if they could split the 11.57 cent to determine what part was 
County and what part was school. Mr. Cox said they would have to go back and look.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked how much total money they saved by cutting non-profits. Mr. Cox 
said they were saving about $6,2670,450.  
 
Commissioner Meier said she was not clear regarding the court positions and requested 
clarification.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked how much they were saving by cutting the community service 
grants. Mr. Cox said they were saving $2,013,060.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked how far their staff had gotten into reviewing the applications before 
they decided to cut them. County Manager Diorio said they had never actually looked at them. 
Mr. Cox said the decision was made shortly after the Board instructed County Manager Diorio to 
begin making the cuts, and they decided it was best not to start up new non-profits.  
 
Commissioner Meier proposed bringing back the non-profits for one year just to give them a 
warning. County Manager Diorio said they had a warning if they watched the Board retreat.  
 
Commissioner Powell said she would like a map of the gap areas that were getting 10 new 
classrooms for Meck Pre-K. County Manager Diorio said they were in Commissioner Powell’s 
district.  
 
Commissioner Leake requested the information regarding the senior citizens' repair work. Mr. 
Cox said it was $2.5 million for critical home repair.  
 
Commissioner Leake said she would like a senior citizens statement from the budget as it 
related to in home services including food and daycare, if possible. Mr. Cox said services to 
seniors were $36.5 million in total, including $6.3 million of new funding. He said $2.6 million of 
that was critical home repair, $1.1 million was for the annualization of Forest Pointe, $1.3 
million was for in-home aide for 60 new clients, and $1.1 million for the adult day care, as well 
as three social workers, $226,000, to support adult protective services.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked if they had information about the Art and Science Council. Mr. Cox 
said there was no change in their funding, which equated to $9.5 million.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said there were teachers, professionals, etc., who needed the 
Crisis Assistance Ministry service, which was cut by $792,500. She said any type of cut to them 
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was something she did not understand.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram requested an explanation of the County’s portion of the 
Quality-of-Life Explorer. She requested further information regarding cuts to the court costs, 
the Crisis Assistance Ministry, and the school. She did not know what the $518,000 for 
Sydkymyl was. Mr. Trotman said none of the emergency assistance program money was 
touched from the Crisis Assistance program. He said Sydkymyl was a program that began during 
the pandemic when kids were not in school, and it provided social and emotional support for 
students, but since they were back in school, CMS would provide those services. 
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said Unite Charlotte was a program specifically about racial 
disparities, and they were essentially eliminating the program. She said all their priorities were 
through a lens of racial equity. County Manager Diorio said Unite Charlotte was serving three 
cohorts, and the reduction would allow them to still fund and work with two cohorts.  
 
County Manager Diorio said if they wanted to add anything back, they would have to increase 
the tax rate because they could not make cuts anywhere else.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if the FY26 $5.5 million was new funding or if it was 
in the budget every year. She asked if it was a spike. Mr. Cox said part of it was new money 
because some of the costs went up.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification regarding the timeline of the 
Revolutionary War exhibit budgeted at $350,000. County Manager Diorio said it was a new 
augmented reality exhibit on the American Revolution. She said they were the only museum in a 
6-hour radius that would have the exhibit. She said they wanted it because it would benefit 
economic development.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification regarding the tax and vehicle tags. 
Mr. Cox said when the State switched over to property tax collection on the tag of the vehicle, 
there was an administrative cost the County had to pay for.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked clarifying questions regarding CSG’s which were answered by Mr. 
Cox. Mr. Cox said awardees of the CSG’s were no longer eligible to compete for CSG’s, but they 
could compete to become a vendor.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if the United Way five-year deal was one of the contracts or 
services in the budget. County Manager Diorio said it was the “Home for All”, but it was funded 
with fund balance.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if there were contracts or services in the agency budget that were 
not reflected in the presentation and asked where they could be found. Mr. Cox said they had 
thousands of contracts, and they would find the choice matrix was broken down by program in 
the budget book. He said they may be using contracts to help meet that service, but it was not 
down to the level of all the individual contracts in the County. 
 
Commissioner Griffin asked how to get a glimpse at some of the individual programs. County 
Manager Diorio said anything that was not presented for a reduction, staff thought they were 
effective and doing their job. She said it would be impossible for him to look at every non-profit 
they funded before the straw-vote.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if they were competing with Crisis Assistance 
Ministry. Mr. Trotman said they were.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she was struggling with the war exhibition and pride 
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parade, and they needed their corporate partners to stand up. Mr. Trotman said Crisis 
Assistance Ministry had two programs, and the County provided administrative funding as well 
as funding for rent, utilities, and the like. He said they also provided funding for 7-8 staff to 
assist families with an upward mobility program.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked why they were supporting the Cabarrus-Rowan Community Health 
Center. County Manager Diorio said they had a clinic in Mecklenburg County and were providing 
health care to uninsured residents in the County. She said they wanted to expand their dental 
program.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked for information regarding Biddle Point Dental Care. County Manager 
Diorio said that the program only served children.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked for information regarding the Three Sisters Market increase. County 
Manager Diorio said it was an increase from zero, and the proposal was to continue to pay their 
market manager to bring the program to life.  She said it would help the food desert.  
 
Mr. Trotman said he was corrected by Yulanda Griffin, Director of Community Resources, in that 
most funding for the Crisis Programs was for staff, but they did have funding to provide housing 
stipends within the $792,000. 
 
Commissioner Powell asked if there was any funding reduction for Charlotte Shout. County 
Manager Diorio said no.  
 
Commissioner Powell said the most important priority in her district was everybody's desire for 
a dedicated ambulance service in North Mecklenburg. She said, however, they were also asking 
for funding for the EMS study. She asked if any of the funding was included in the budget for 
the EMS study. County Manager Diorio said Medic was paying for the study.  
 
Commissioner Powell asked if they had the ability to tell Medic that the County Commission 
wanted to have some ambulances in the North region. County Manager Diorio said they could 
not mandate that they do that because they were managed by a separate board.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram expressed her concerns about cutting funding for services 
involving children, food, housing, etc. She said she was for increasing the tax. 
 
Commissioner Griffin said he was not for the tax. He said they would have capital increases 
coming up and $2.5 billion for the bond and the revaluation, so people would see cumulative 
big hits in terms of taxes.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said he asked CMS about kindergarten readiness, but they refused to 
provide the information for 3 years. He said they did not have proper tracking of their students.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said capital maintenance drastically increased and asked why they were 
increasing by $20 million from 2023. Mr. Cox said it was just for repairs. He said the budget had, 
for a long time, been $22,960,000, and in the previous year, they provided $10 million in 
additional one-time funding to bring it up to $32 million.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if that was annualized or fund balance. Mr. Cox said a portion was 
annualized, and a portion was fund balance. He said the fund balance portion was $7.76 million, 
but the budget recommended an increase to the annualized amount because of the increased 
need for maintenance as the schools had grown.  
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Commissioner Meier said Meck Success was serving 29 families at $2.7 million. Mr. Trotman 
said he was unsure of the new, revised budget, but it was much less than that. Mr. Cox said the 
$2.7 million was the budget for FY2025, which included the fund balance, a little over $800,000 
in ongoing funding, primarily for staff, and carryover from unspent funds from 2024.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if they had not spent all the $2.7 million. Mr. Cox said that was 
correct.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked for a detailed understanding of the financial empowerment 
program and what they were cutting. Mr. Trotman said they would provide that.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he did not support tax increases but supported investing in their community. 
He said the Manager and staff demonstrated the community's need, but did not go above what 
they considered the need.  
 
Chair Jerrell said, as it related to the tax rate, they had the 19th lowest in the State with a rapidly 
growing community and tremendous need. He said that, as they balanced it out, they needed 
to establish what their priorities were and make the best decisions they could.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he would like an amount regarding their unfunded mandates. He said, with the 
Homes Program and increasing the tax rate, the Commissioners were worried about those who 
were most vulnerable. 
 
Chair Jerrell asked if they could get an analysis to determine what the absorption would 
potentially be for those at 80% AMI and to see what that grant would look like for them, 
because he felt it would more than cover the potential tax increase based on their granting 
process with the Homes Program. County Manager Diorio said they would have to look to see if 
that was something they could determine.  
 
Mr. Cox said the Homes Program was funded by ARPA.  
 
Chair Jerrell asked if the policy allowed them to defer part or all of what was previously used. 
County Manager Diorio said there was a 2-year payback policy if they were using it for ongoing 
expenses. Deputy County Manager Michael Bryant said that it was not financially sound, and 
they did not want to have a structural deficit.  
 
Chair Jerrell said the budget recommendation reflected exactly what was asked.  County 
Manager Diorio said when they notified all the non-profits of the reduction or cutting of their 
funds, many responded very humbly and with understanding, and she would hate for the Board 
to start picking winners and losers. 
 
Chair Jerrell asked what the budget number was for all the nonprofits they funded. Mr. Cox said 
they had about $58 million for nonprofits before making the $6 million reductions.  
 
Chair Jerrell asked if they could get a breakdown of the $14 million cut, including reductions 
versus complete cuts. Mr. Cox said the vast majority were reductions, with a few eliminations.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he would like to know the eliminations and requested Mr. Cox remind the 
Board of what was communicated to people when they entered the CSG process. Mr. Cox said 
they communicated in writing and held a meeting with any eligible applicants, letting them 
know that no funding was guaranteed, even if they had been a CSG in the past. He said they had 
to compete annually.  
 
Chair Jerrell said that even with a tight budget, it was appropriate to make new investments 
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based on what they were seeing in the community. He said the new investment could have a 
better ROI than what was previously available.  
 
Chair Jerrell asked Mr. Cox what options the Board had to consider to compensate for the $29 
million. Mr. Cox said they would have to reduce expenses or raise taxes.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said she understood CSGs were not guaranteed but asked 
which ones within the reduction page were CSG money and if they could tie the reductions to a 
specific priority for 2025-2026. Mr. Cox said the reductions were not CSGs except for the CSG 
program itself. 
 
 
 
25-0330 COMMISSIONER REPORTS 
 
The Board received information from the Board of County Commissioners. 
 
Background:  Commissioners may share information.   
 
No Commissioner reports were shared. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Jerrell declared the meeting adjourned at 
 4:53 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

          
______________________________ ____________________________ 
Kristine M. Smith, Clerk to the Board                                             Mark Jerrell, Chair 
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